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SCHOOL NEWS 
 

“There is salvation in no one else, for there is no other name under heaven given among men 
by which we must be saved.” Acts 4:12   

St. Paul’s Lutheran School is once again filled with the sound of children’s singing, laughter, and joy, as 
the school year is well under way. The first day of school was Tuesday, August 15th. The school year began 
with a Chapel service led by Mrs. Duever. We have a beginning enrollment of 134 students.  The theme for 
our school year is “Only Jesus”.   With Jesus, the author and perfector of our salvation as our focus, we 
look forward to a blessed school year. Our school staff for the 2017-2018 year is as follows: 

Pre-School and Pre-Kindergarten Ms. Melody Philippi-Aden 
Kindergarten    Mrs. Shelly Eisele 
1st Grade    Mrs. Jonetta Hagemeier 
2nd Grade    Miss Jessica Leseberg 
3rd Grade    Mrs. Lisa Oltmans 
4th Grade    Mrs. Joanna Gellermann-Long 
Music & 5th Grade morning   Mrs. Ruth Brisbois 
Principal & 5th Grade afternoon  Mrs. Amy Duever 
Secretary    Mrs. Chauntaine Kidder 
Teachers’ Assistants   Mrs. Iris Hintz, Mrs. Rhonda Ragland 
Lunch Server    Miss Jane Oeltjen 
Custodian    Mr. Thad Loomis 

We have one new staff member at St. Paul’s this year. We welcome Mrs. Rhonda Ragland as our Pre-
Kindergarten Aide. We ask God’s blessings on Rhonda and all our staff as we begin this new school year. 

We gather in worship each Wednesday morning at Chapel, which begins at 8:30 a.m.  Everyone is invited 
to join us for Chapel. Our Chapel offerings for August and September will be sent to Our Savior’s Lutheran 
in Odell, to assist with packaging of Mercy Meals. We are planning to have a meal packing event here at 
the school again this year. We will keep the congregation updated as plans are finalized, as we will need 
many hands to help! 

Once each month we celebrate Baptism birthdays at Chapel.  All students who were baptized that month 
come forward and receive a small gift in remembrance of their baptism.  This year they will receive a 
wooden prayer cross that they can hold while praying. Our Baptism Chapel for September is on the 13th.  

A special Christian Education Sunday is being planned for Sunday, September 10th at the 10:30 a.m. 
worship service. This service will be held in the school gymnasium and students in grades Kindergarten 
through 5th will sing during the service. 

We have several events coming up this month, including: the first Parent Teacher League meeting of the 
school year on Tuesday, September 19th at 7:00 p.m.; our All School Field Trip to Arbor Day Farm on 
Friday, September 22nd; and student pictures taken on Thursday, September 28th. 

Fall Parent Teacher conferences will be held for students in grades PreK-5th on Tuesday, October 3rd and 
Thursday, October 5th from 4:00-7:30 p.m. 

We are continuing the collection of SunMart cash register receipts, General Mills Box Tops for Education, 
Tyson Project A+ labels, and “Our Family” labels (including the UPC portion).  We have recently begun 
collecting Best Choice labels (the UPC portion). Best Choice items are available at Heartland Foods.  All of 
these may be turned in at the school office. Thanks to all who help with these projects. 

We thank you for your continued support of our school ministry. Please keep the staff and students in 
your prayers throughout the coming year. 

In Christ,  

Mrs. Duever, Principal 
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  September at St. Paul’s Lutheran School: 
        4 – No School 
      10 – Christian Education Sunday 
      22 – All School Field Trip 
      28 – Student Pictures 
      29 – No School 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

Do you need a prayer? 

If you would like a prayer for you at church, please call the 
church office by Thursday.  Please do this once you know that 
you need prayers, especially if you will be having medical 
procedures and will be in the hospital.  Please leave your 
name and number so they can return your call.   
 
 

Another prayer option:   

There are currently two Prayer Chains available here through our church.   
Chain #1 contact person is Darlene Scheideler at 402-228-1909.  
Chain #2 contact person is Mary Ann Stohs at 402-223-2287.  
Contact either of these ladies or both to start the chain going for prayers.   

They each have a list of ladies on their list that will call each other to spread the need for 
your prayer.  When you call, give them your name and what you may need a prayer for, 
you may also just ask for prayers and not give the reason why, God will know what you 
need the prayer for.  

If you would like to be a person on a Prayer Chain so that you may pray for those who 
need prayers, please contact Mary Ann Stohs at the number above.  Men are welcomed 
as well to be a part of the Prayer chain.  
 
 

SCHOOL PRAYER FAMILIES:  The staff of our St. Paul’s Lutheran School will 
continue their Prayer Family ministry this year. Each week at faculty devotions and at 
Chapel they will be praying for some of the school families. As Christian mentors, we want 
to model for our students the importance of lifting up community members in prayer. 
Those families will also be included in the weekly prayers each Sunday.   
 
Thank You to the gracious people at the BSDC for preparing our monthly 
newsletters for mailing this month. We sincerely appreciate their volunteer work and a job 
well done. 

 

Our St. Paul’s students will be singing in church  
on the following Sunday: 

Sept. 10 (service at the school), Oct. 15, Nov. 12, Jan. 21, 
 Feb. 11, Mar. 4, Apr. 22, and May 13 

Dates are subject to change. 
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CHRISTIAN EDUCATION SUNDAY 
September 10, 2017 

 

Plan now to join us this Sunday as we celebrate the Christian Education St. Paul’s 
provides to its members and the community.  Our 10:30am service this Sunday will be 
held at the school.  Students from out St. Paul’s Lutheran School will be singing during 
this service.  A BBQ Pork Meal will be served by Van’s BBQ at 11:30am (after the 
service).  The cost of the meal is a freewill donation, but reservations are needed by 
September 1st if you plan to attend the meal.  You may sign up for the meal in the 
narthex or at the church/school office. 
 

 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

LWML SUNDAY 
Celebrate LWML Sunday with us on October 1st  

 

The first Sunday in October is traditionally set aside for the observation of LWML 
Sunday, but it may be celebrated at any time.  Come celebrate here at St. Paul’s 
Lutheran Church on Sunday, October 1st.  Building on God’s promises, we know that this 
is our time to be distinctly Lutheran. Since 1942, the LWML has affirmed each woman’s 
identity as a child of God and her relationship with Jesus Christ, encouraging and 
equipping Christian women to live out their lives in active mission ministries, and to 
support missions around the world through their sacrificial gifts of mites, tithes, 
offerings, and tireless service. Now is our time to “Be Ready to Confess!” faithfully and 
boldly of Christ’s redemptive work for us and for all the world. 

 

Radio Broadcasts and Bulletin Sponsorships are still available for 2017. Thank you 
to those who have sponsored a radio broadcast or bulletin sponsorship already for this 
year.  Radio Broadcast dates available are September 17, October 29, November 12, 
December 3, December 10, December 17, December 24, and December 31.  Bulletin 
Sponsorships date available are October 1, October 8, October 22, October 29, November 
5, November 12, November 26, December 3, December 10, December 17, December 24, 
and December 31.   Radio sponsorship cost $100 and bulletin sponsorship cost $20.  
Please call Kelly in the church office if you are interested in sponsoring a date. 

 

SUNDAY SCHOOL NEWS 
 

No Sunday School classes during the summer.  Sunday 
School resumed on Sunday, August 20th at 9:15am in the 

church basement.  Teachers this year include Dixie 
Johnson (Pre-S -K), Lacey Jurgens (1-3) and Robin Klaus 
(4-6). We are looking for more Sunday school teachers. 
Some of our teachers would like to teach for a month, 
then have a month off to attend Pastor's Bible Class. If 

you would be willing to teach for a month or every other 
month, please contact Kelly at the church office or Dixie 

Johnson (402) 806-7504. Your help would be deeply 
appreciated. Thank you. 
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SCRIP Gift Cards – S.O.S. – Support our school by SHOPPING!!! 

 

You pay the face value of the gift car and our school will get 4% of this back from the 
merchants.  If you purchase a gift card for $100, this would mean that our school would 
get a $4 rebate.  If just 25 people did this, the school would receive $100.  It’s a painless 
way to help out.  Thanks to all who are already using SCRIP regularly.  Check out the 
other merchants who participate in this program. 
 
1.  Is easy to use – Just purchase gift cards to pay for items you are already planning to 
purchase. 
 
2.  Doesn’t cost you a penny – You pay $25 for $25 worth of merchandise. 
 
3.  Gives a rebate to St. Paul’s Lutheran School – Rebates range from 2% of the cost of 
the gift card to 20% of its cost depending on the merchant. 
 
For more details about how to assist the school in this manner, check with the school or 
church office.  A big thanks to all who have been faithful purchasers of SCRIP. 
 
 

WAYS TO HELP OUR SCHOOL 
The school collects Box Tops, Our Family UPC Barcodes, SunMart Receipts, and 

Tyson A+ Labels. If you use any products that have these on them, please help our 

school and send them in either to the church or school office.  
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ADULT BIBLE CLASS on Sunday Mornings at 9:15am: 

Join us during the month of August as we take an in-depth  
focus on the book of Ephesians.   

Everyone is encouraged to attend. 
 
 
 
 

Congregational Meeting  
Intentional Interim Report 
Sunday, September 10th at 1:30pm 

in the church basement. 
 

Fourth Quarter Voter’s Meeting  
Sunday, October 15th at 1:30pm 

in the church basement. 

Every Sunday 
8:00am & 10:30am - Divine Services 

 
Every Monday 

7:00pm - Divine Service 

Pastor Reek will be in the church office 
on Monday’s from 2:30pm until after 
service and Wednesday’s from 9:30-
1:00pm.  Anyone needing/wishing to 

visit personally with pastor, please 
contact the church office. Pastor Reek 
can also be reached at 402-476-2828 

or at Dirk.Reek@cune.edu. 
 

8:30am to 1:30pm, Monday 
thru Friday. 

The office may be closed on 
occasion, so please call 

ahead. 

 

 

mailto:Dirk.Reek@cune.edu
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Do You Have Some Free Time? 
 

St. Paul’s is always looking for volunteers to serve on the 
various Boards, to help with the Turkey Supper in the 
fall, to help the Trustees with various cleanup activities 
throughout the year, to volunteer at Vacation Bible 
School in the summer, to help with funeral dinners, to 
teach Sunday School, or to help in some other way.  
Volunteers are such an important part of St. Paul’s!  
Contact the church office or a board member if you can 
help! 
 
Currently St. Paul’s is looking for people who would like 
to serve in the areas of greeters and communion 
preparation.  If you would be interested, please contact 
the church office.   
 

We’re continuing to update our church 
records! 

The church office is continually working on keeping our 
records up to date.  We are not deleting anyone from the 
roster, but rather wanting to gather current information on 
everyone.  So, if you have moved, changed your home or 
cell phone number, children have gone to college or have 
moved out on their own, etc. please let the church office 
know.  Information the church office collects is names, 
addresses, phone numbers, email addresses, birthdays, 
baptism dates, confirmation dates & verses, and wedding 
dates.   

 
 

 

Have you volunteered lately? 
 

Please prayerfully consider serving on a committee or board in 
our church or school.  We have many committees that are in 

need of volunteers.  Volunteers are such an important part of St. 
Paul’s.  It is time to start thinking about being on the ballot for 
2018.  Contact the church office if you would like to serve on a 

committee or know of someone who you would like to nominate. 
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September Birthdays & Anniversaries - 2017 
Happy Birthday to… 
1    Tiffanie Street 
2   Patricia Nave 
3   Brenda Greenwood 
4   Kerrianne Berry 
5   Rachel Huls 
     Glenda Naaf 
6   Sheena Hammond 
     Blake Lofing 
7   Sue Carrel 
     Connie Janssen 
     Kevin Kimmerling 
     Rebecca Reedy 
     Ivan Stohs 
8   Greg Holle 
     Darlene Scheideler 
     Jadrian Yates 
10  Annette Kimmerling 
      Isaiah May 
11   Roger Itzen 
      Kaela Meyer 
      Mark Seckel 
12  Beulah Mae Riekenberg 
14  Wayne Kaeding 

      Tyler Snyder 
15  Dawn Crosier 
      Olivia Crosier 
      Dalton Heard 
      Gerald Johnson 
      Peggy Loseman 
16  Genial Heist 
      James Thavenet 
      Richard Weishahn 
17  Duane Delozier 
      Jessica Franzen 
      Julie Glover 
      Sharon Naaf 
18  Britney Hoadley 
      Tanya Malchow 
19  Patricia Krecklow 
      Chelsea Meints 
      Megan Rix 
      Josiah Wallman 
20 Crystal Gerdes 
      Benjamin Koenig 
      Shawn Meyer 
      Phillip Reinke 

21  Kelsie Hinz 
      Joyce Neumann 
      Dianne Springer 
22  Samantha Keuten 
23  Tammy Lofing 
       Norman Tegtmeier 
24  Randy Frerking 
       Richard Hartman 
       Tori Oestreich 
25   Pamela Norton 
26  Sharon Adam 
       Jackson Aden 
       Chelsea Amundson 
       Charles Ellis 
       Marjorie Hartig 
27  Dalton Blythe 
       Sarah Scheer 
28  Kathryn Robinson 
       Althea Wiest 
29  Hunter Glover 
30 Benjamin Crosier               

 
Happy Anniversary to… 
4   Larry & Beverly Weishahn, 19 yrs. 
5   Ronald & Glenda Naaf, 19 yrs. 
6   Eldean & Sharon Adam, 47 yrs. 
8   Leon & Marie Zimmerman, 28 yrs. 
9   Eldon & Dorothy Brott, 28 yrs. 
      Elmer & Patricia Sunderland, 50 yrs. 

17  Wayne & Christine Huls, 29 yrs. 
19  Darren & Kathy Smith, 30 yrs. 
20  Leonard & Eleanor Esch, 58 yrs. 
21  Vernon & Linda Minge, 21 yrs. 
26  David & Christine Morris, 37 yrs. 
27  Travis & Toree Lang, 14 yrs. 

 
If your information is missing or incorrect, please contact Kelly in the church office as 
work continues in order to keep our records up to date.  We apologize for any errors. 

 

Visit our website for the latest updates at  
stpaulbeatrice.org 
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Upcoming LWML Events  
 

 

LWML Sunday 
Sunday, October 1, 2017 

 
LWML Ladies will sing at both services 

 
 

Watch the bulletin for more updates! 
 
 

Fall Rally 
Saturday, October 21, 2017 

 
Host Site:   

Zion Lutheran Church, Harbine, NE 
 
 

Theme:   
“Diamonds Shine in All Generations Through Our 

Service” 
Joshua 24:15b 

 
Presentation will be given by Angie Frerking. 

 
Watch the bulletin for more updates! 

 

 

 

Did You Know? 

There is a purple & white “Mites for 

Missions” box on the table in the narthex 

for any loose donations you would like to 

give to support LWML local & national 

mission work. Thank you!  

LWML Christmas Tea 
Sunday, December 3, 2017 

 
1:30-3:30 pm in the church basement 

Installation of 2018 officers will be held. 
 

Watch the bulletin for more updates 

LWML Executive Board 
Meetings 

 

First Tuesday of each month at  
2pm in the church basement. 

 

 

2017 NE South District Retreat 
Friday, September 8 - Sunday, September 10 

 
Host Site: 

Hotel Grand in Grand Island, NE 
Room charge $92.00/night & Retreat Registration $75 

 
Theme: 

“A Life of Service Through All Generations” 
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St. Paulõs Lutheran     

Child Care 

Center 
Therefore, as you received Christ Jesus the Lord, so walk in him, rooted and built up in him and 

established in the faith, just as you were taught, abounding in thanksgiving. 

Colossians 2:6-7 

 
During the July Voter’s Meeting, the Board for Parish Education presented a proposal to 
open a Child Care Center and Before & After School Care.  The voter’s voted in favor of 
opening in August 2018.   If anyone would like to help offset the cost of opening the 
center, you may place your contribution in the offering plate or drop it by the church 
office.  Please mark your contributions by writing Child Care in the memo line.  
Continue to watch the newsletter each month as updates as to the Board’s progress will 
be communicated. 

 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 

BULLETINS RECEIVED 

 

June 18 Geri Heist Desert Cross Lutheran Church, Tempe, AZ 
July 2 Floice Meyer Holy Cross Lutheran Church, Dodge City, KS 

July 23 Arvid & Althea Wiest Hope Lutheran Church, Shawnee, KS 
August 13 Helen Burger First Trinity Lutheran Church, Beatrice, NE 
August 13 Martin & Marlene Seckel Zion Evangelical Lutheran Church, Pierce, NE 
August 13 Olga Franzen St. Peter Lutheran Church, Wymore, NE 
August 20 Olga Franzen Gloria Dei Lutheran Church, Urbandale, IA 

   

 

 

The air conditioning in the sanctuary quit working in July.  
This unit was nearly 50 years old and a new unit was 

purchased.  Total cost of the new unit is approximately 
$11,000.  If anyone would like to help offset the cost of the 
new unit, you may place your contribution in the offering 

plate or drop it by the church office.  Please mark your 
contributions by writing air conditioning in the memo line. 

 
The LYF are also selling Super Wash car wash 
tokens – 5 for $20!!  They are available in the 

church office. 
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Stewardship Article  

 

“Whatever your hand finds to do, do it with all your might” (Eccl. 9:10). 
 
God bids us to be faithful in the tasks He calls us to do. He calls us to be members of a 
family (husbands and wives; fathers and mothers; sons and daughters). He calls us to be 
members of society (those who govern and those who are governed). And He calls us to 
be members of His family, the Church (those who preach and teach and those who hear 
and learn). Each of these callings from God places a duty on us.  
 
As members of a family, husbands are given the duty to die for their wives as Christ gave 
His life for His bride, the Church; while wives are given the duty to respect their 
husbands and submit themselves to them as the Church does to Christ. Fathers and 
mothers are to raise their children in the fear and admonition of the Lord, teaching 
them the Ten Commandments, the Creed, the Lord’s Prayer, and the Scriptures 
concerning Baptism, Confession, the Office of the Keys, and the Lord’s Supper. Children 
are to honor their parents throughout their lives, and even when their parents are no 
longer alive, serving and obeying them, loving and cherishing them, and speaking well 
of them.  
 
As members of society, God calls those who govern to bear the sword, that is, to punish 
those who do evil—those who live contrary to God’s will—and to reward those who do 
good—those whose lives are lived in conformity with God’s will. Those who are governed 
are to obey their leaders as to the Lord Himself, for their leaders bear the sword of God’s 
temporal justice for a purpose.  
 
As members of God’s own family, the Church, He calls those who preach and teach to do 
so in faithfulness to His holy Word. To preach and teach the Law of God to convict the 
hearts of hearers of their sin and to encourage, admonish, and exhort them to do good 
works in accordance with God’s will. They are to preach and teach the Gospel, the full 
forgiveness of their sins accomplished by Christ and received through faith, not by 
works. They are to administer the means of grace in accordance with the Gospel and the 
Word of God. They do all this for the young and old alike, for those who are near and far 
off. Those who hear and learn are to submit themselves to their preachers and teachers. 
They are to support them by their prayers and their gifts.  
 
Each of these callings from God places a duty on us. They make a claim on our presence, 
our prayers, and on our time, talents, and treasures. So, “Whatever your hand finds to 
do, do it with all your might” (Eccl 9:10). Pray for your family, for your government, and 
your church. Give of yourself by means of your time, your talents, and your treasures to 
your family, your government, and your Church. That is what it means to be faithful in 
the tasks that God has given us. That is what it means to do it with all your might.  
 
 
 
THANK YOU:  I want to say a special thank you to Pastor Reek for all his prayers and 
visits while I was in the hospital recovering from a stroke and also since my return 
home.  Thank you everybody for all your prayers, cards, phone calls, and visits while I 
was in the hospital and since my return home.  May God bless all of you.  Mark Seckel.
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It’s been my privilege to be among you now for six months.  These last three 
months have been given over especially to the visiting and listening both 
individually and in small groups in homes.  As we have repeatedly indicated, this 
now results in a report that I will be delivering to you all both verbally (in a 
summary way) and in print.  The printed version runs to twenty-one pages.  I will 
not be reading that to you; however, it will be made available to you for your 
study, especially by the leaders of the congregation. 
 
On Sunday, September 10 the verbal report will be presented at about 1:30 in the 
church fellowship hall.  Even though our 10:30 service that day will be in the 
school building followed by a fellowship luncheon at the school, we determined it 
will be better to come back to church for the presentation.  We did that for several 
reasons:  It’s what we originally announced; we have the technical tools all set up; 
and it’s easier to make a video copy for those unable to come or who would like to 
listen to the presentation again.  The presentation will last about an hour, no 
longer than ninety minutes.  There will be time for questions and answers.  There 
will be printed summary copies for your note taking and to help you follow. 
 
These are the matters that you should anticipate me talking about: 
 

   St. Paul as a Family System 

  Grief Issues 

  School Issues 
   

  Office of the Ministry Issues 

Worship Issues 

  Mission Issues 
   

  Conflict Management Issues 
   

  Recommendations 
 

After the report and your chance to digest it, especially my appraisal of the first 
seven of the eight items, you as a congregation need to come to an acceptance or 
adjustment or rejection of my analysis.  I think you could or should be able to 
arrive at that by the end of September, no later than early October.  Once you and 
I and President Snow are agreed that we have a pretty good “picture” of St. Paul 
and her history and dynamics, then comes the extremely important question:  Do 
you want to continue this way or be different?  If the congregation determines 
they are content with being as they are, then we immediately begin the call 
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process with your district officials.  If the congregation wants to explore how she 
can become different, then we undertake exploring paths and patterns for that.  
These are your decisions taken with your Lord’s blessing and love no matter what 
you decide.  If you decide you seek different paths and patterns and begin 
exploring those, the call process for your next resident pastor could start, I think, 
in January.  That still would take a number of months before a call could be 
extended for consideration. 
 
Either way St. Paul congregation decides these matters, you as a congregation 
need to begin thinking about your process for extending a call for your next 
pastor.  You haven’t extended a call for a resident pastor for a while.  There are no 
instructions in your congregational by-laws.  You have both process and liberty.  
Normally the congregation names a Call Committee.  The committee’s make up is 
determined by you.  You have to decide:  Does the committee operate only as a 
task group to gather information for presentation or do you decide to give them 
some authority to sift through possible candidates?  And how far does the sifting 
go?  Does the committee come to you with a recommended name or names or do 
they report on their experience and thinking with all the names?  Do you 
authorize them to interview candidates on your behalf?  Do you authorize them to 
bring say the top two candidates to St. Paul for a visit?  Do you authorize your 
intentional interim to speak to the candidates or to the eventual candidate who 
receives your call?  There are other questions. 
 
There are more matters in the near future.  Our current focus in Bible class is on 
St. Paul’s letter to the Ephesians.  I have purposely scheduled this for your focus 
on the doctrine of the Church.  Toward the end of it, I’ll be sharing with you what 
C.F.W. Walther wrote about the Church and what the LCMS adopted as its 
understanding.  I think you need to see this. 
 
As a piece of your thinking about your present and future, I have recommended 
also to the Board of Elders that once our study of Ephesians is completed, it 
would be advisable for you to have a series of brief study forums during Bible 
class on these topics so that you can make informed decisions:  Using the three-
year lectionary or lessons as opposed to the historic lectionary series; the contrast 
between High church/low church; your public wording of your communion 
policy.  
 
Through our time together I’ve tried to emphasize that this congregation and its 
ministry belongs to the Lord Jesus and to you his bride in this place and time.  
Here is a small experiment we’ve undertaken to emphasize your role in 
deciding—using the chapel for Monday evening worship.  We’ve done that now 
for about six weeks.  I think by the end of September, at the latest by your 
October Voters’ Assembly, you need to decide if it was a good idea or a less 
workable one. 
 
Friends in Christ Jesus, we have work ahead of us. 
 
Rev. Dr. J. Dirk Reek  


